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	1.
	Welcome and Apologies

Joan Goodwin, Chair of CHLB welcomed all members to the meeting. 

Apologies were received as above.

	2
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting

Minutes of the previous meeting were agreed as an accurate record.

	3
	Matters Arising

Arron Blake-Knight referred to Page 2 of the previous minutes and requested a copy of the work review.

Rob James to send Arron a copy.

Malcolm Nicholls pointed out a typing error in the previous minutes. On Page 4, ‘suley’ should read as ‘surely’.

Arron Blake-Knight queried whether the February performance monitoring group minutes were on the web

Colin Hanno confirmed that copies were available at the meeting, and that the minutes will be published on the website.

Andrew Thompson queries whether the constitution was being adhered to regarding the PMG minutes as they are not being brought to the meeting for agreement. 
Colin Hanno stated that he was not aware of any reference to this in the Constitution indicating minutes should be tabled. The PMG reports back regularly to CHLB.

Andrew Thompson said that he would look to find the clause and report back later in the meeting.

Andrew Thompson referred back to Page 9 of the previous minutes, and asked again why the Council failed to consult tenants regarding smart meters.

Tracey Radford agreed to speak to Martin Tolley and make a response to the Board.

Andrew Thompson also queried the planned timescale of the removal of all gas connections in blocks. 

Rob James explained that all gas connections were removed in the tower blocks following the Grenfell Tower incident.



	4
	Chair’s Comments- Joan Goodwin
Joan Goodwin reported as follows:

· People without social media: the city is putting on a show on Saturday 21st April 2018, to welcome the Commonwealth Games and have a chance to meet people. The event starts at 11am and finishes at 5pm. 
· Welfare Reform Sub Group met on Tuesday 17th April 2018, and a presentation on Financial Inclusion and Partnership Working is on tonight’s agenda.

Joan Goodwin then introduced Maura Mulligan to update the groups on the Homeless Reduction Act.

	5
	Homeless Reduction Act- Maura Mulligan
Maura Mulligan distributed hand outs to the group, and gave a detailed presentation on the Homeless Reduction Act 2017.
National Influences on Homelessness

· Welfare Reform

· Social Sector Size criteria- there has been an 18% increase in repossessions

· Local Housing Allowance for single people under the age of 35 is capped at £57pw

· Less than 5% of private rented sector properties are affordable
· Some delays in processing benefit due to Universal Credit
· From April 2017, 18-21 year olds receiving JSA were no longer automatically entitled to Housing Benefit
· A new Rough Sleeping and Homelessness Reduction Taskforce has been set up to focus on prevention
· As government implement taxation changes to landlords, this impacts the private rented sector. 
· Social housing Right to Buy higher than development
Local Influences on Homelessness

· Supply issues- increasing demand from young people coupled with a low LHA rate
· Increasing need for larger (4 bed+) homes
· Only 9.8% of need met in 2015/16 lettings for 4 bed properties
· Only 4% of need met in 2015/16 lettings for 5 bed+ properties
· Activity that increases 4 bed homes by converting HMO’s reduces affordable shared accommodation for under 35s
· Tenancy failure is biggest single cause of homelessness across all tenures at nearly 25%
· Housing completions in Birmingham peaked in 2005/6 at 2770, and have reduced since 2009/10 (1520) to 690 in 2016/17
· Birmingham’s unemployment claimant count (6.3%) is approaching almost three times the national average (2.3%), and is the highest of the Core Cities- approximately 1.5 times the Core Cities average of 4.1%
The key is identifying the point of early prevention, so all services can intervene and prevent presentations of rough sleeping and homelessness, or even the need for a Housing Needs Assessment. 

Homelessness Reduction Act

The new HRA is the largest change in the statutory approach in homelessness since 1997, and increases the requirements for BCC to help all eligible applicants, rather than just those with a ‘priority need’. The consultation ended on 11th December 2017, and the planned implementation date is 3rd April 2018.
The aim is to reduce homelessness by:

· Improving the quality of advice provided

· Prioritise prevention work

· Joining up services to provide better customer focused support

· Working to prevent homelessness at the earliest possible point. 

There are numerous additional duties placed upon local authorities under the Act with an increased focus on identifying those at risk of homelessness as early as possible and maximising the opportunities for preventing their homelessness. It is hoped that these new duties will result in savings for local authorities in the long term and reduce levels of homelessness across the country. 

Key Legislative Changes:

· Expands duties to provide advisory services

· New duty to assess every eligible applicant and agree a Personal Housing Plan (PHP)

· Extends the previous 28 day period for threatened with homelessness to 56 days

· New prevention duty and relief duty

· Extends the final offer to end homelessness to include a 6 month assured short hold tenancy

· New referral duty on public bodies- October 2018

Councils will need time to prepare for the new duties, including recruiting and training new staff, implementing new procedures and IT systems and capturing the necessary government data.

The Advice Duty

· Advice must be provided by all citizens regardless of eligibility or need

· In particular advice for specific vulnerable groups such as care leavers and victims of domestic violence

· Advice will be provided through the Birmingham City Council website, by phone and in person

· Exploring other options such as web chat and skype

The Assessment Duty
· All citizens who are eligible and homeless are assessed and a personal housing plan (PHP) developed

· The PHP will still be agreed if there is no priority or if their own actions caused their homelessness

· The assessment considers the causes of homelessness, the needs of the citizen and what support they need. 

Assessments must be comprehensive and holistic for all needs, including those not apparent. A rushed, inappropriate, or otherwise unsatisfactory assessment or unmanageable steps in the plan may lead to reviews and appeals and discharge for non-cooperation.

Personal Housing Plan

“What we will do and what the Applicant will do”

· The PHP contains reasonable steps that the applicant is required to take to secure and retain suitable accommodation and reasonable steps the authority are to take to support them
· Steps in the plan must be realistic, taking into account:

· Local housing markets

· Availability of support services

· Applicants needs and wishes

· Citizens can request a review of their PHP if they do not consider the steps to  be reasonable

The concept behind the PHP is “help me to help myself”. The assessment and personalised plan are central to the other new HRA functions: Prevention, Relief, and Discharge of duty for non-cooperation. The plans must be genuinely bespoke with personalisation tailored to applicants’ circumstances. When producing the plan the wishes and preferences of individuals should be considered, along with an assessment of whether there is a reasonable prospect of accommodation being available to meet those wishes and preferences. If an individual does not co-operate once the plan has been developed and actions are not met then the individual with lose their entitlement to support from BCC. 

The Prevention Duty

· Intervene sooner to prevent homelessness

· Take reasonable steps to help the applicant either remain in their existing accommodation or secure alternative accommodation

· Work with the applicant to find a solution to their problems

· Work with partners to ensure early intervention in delivering the right advice to avoid a housing crisis

BCC has to help people at risk of losing suitable accommodation as soon as they are threatened with homelessness within 56 days. This duty, along with the Relief Duty, will only apply to those who are eligible- i.e. the applicant must be eligible for recourse to public funds.

The Relief Duty

· The Relief Duty arises when the applicant is homeless and eligible

· This duty is not the current full housing duty

· Reasonable steps need to be taken to help the applicant secure accommodation with a ‘reasonable prospect’ of at least 6 months. This could include:

· Where they currently live

· Private rented tenancy

· Shared accommodation

BCC will have to help all those who are homeless to secure suitable accommodation, regardless of whether they are ‘intentionally homeless’ or priority need. This will mean that all eligible households are offered help to find a home. If neither of the above steps work and the household becomes, or remains, homeless, then those in priority need retain their right to be rehoused, but non priority households will have a right to review the decision. BCC must take reasonable steps to secure accommodation for anyone who is homeless, or threatened with homelessness. This is not a guarantee to get an individual accommodation. 56 days of support are provided and will end when a person gets housed or if all reasonable steps have been taken to secure accommodation.

Role of Partners and Stakeholders

Managing demand for services:

· Encourage people to do more for themselves

· Connect up support- holistic view

· Identify issues across services earlier

Change the way we deliver services:

· Review everything across council and partners

· Ensure policies, procedures and strategies are aligned

· Flexible and timely commission

Working together:

· Working with communities to design services together

· Share data and intelligence

· Supporting people to work differently

Are We Ready?

· Comprehensive Programme Plan

· New Service Design at the Housing Options Centre- designed by staff using real cases

· New Personal Housing Plan and Operating Guide

· Recruiting 20 additional staff to cope with anticipated increase in demand

· £1.76 million funding over three years to help implement the Act

· Looking to agree discharge to PRS

· Extensive communications, training and development programme

· Identifying the new support and services we will need to help prevent homelessness

Internal redesign of Housing Options Service/ Homelessness-

· Rationalising the housing forms/ paperwork

· Starting to reduce the amount of failure demand which will reduce the number of incorrect or repeat visits

· Reduced the number of handoffs between staff 

· Testing the HOCs capability to create live housing applications to help with quick lets and speed up potential to bid (helping to reduce the 13 week wait in applications)

Risks and Issues

· Estimated increase in demand of up to 50%

· All LA’s are looking for staff in the same market- vacancies may not be filled

· New burdens funds may not be sufficient on its own- we will have to mainstream it after year 3

· Current lack of suitable tools to draw on for prevention

· Current IT not fit for purpose and new solution is delayed

· Allocations policy need reviewing in line with the Act

· Lack of housing capacity

· Private rented sector remains inaccessible for many

Next Steps

· Roll out the new way of working at the HOC

· Expand the pilot work to include other services

· Raise awareness

· Recruit staff

· Build better connections with partners

· Ensure the right support services at the right time- re-commission

· Engage and incentivise the private rented sector

· Secure discharge into the private rented sector

· Re-profile TA solutions

Arron Blake-Knight asked if there are enough funds to achieve the proposed discretionary housing payment plan, and commented that 300 applicants in 56 days is a lot of people in a short space of time; is the timescale proposed realistically achievable?
Maura Mulligan responded that there is a substantial amount of money allocated for discretionary housing; this was spent in its totality last year on helping people to prevent homelessness. At present we are unable to predict year on year allocation, but plan to access other grants to ensure we are helping as many people as possible. In terms of 300 applicants in 56 days, the team is now conducting housing needs interviews with every client, which will give an indicator of demand. It is in its early days, and the team is not yet able to establish a timescale as this is a pilot scheme. It has been noted that there is an issue with private landlords. There is a team working with them to try and help change views and preconceptions in order for them to take customers who are homeless or on benefits.

Neon X stated in regards to web chat and internet access, one of the first things to go when an individual becomes homeless is internet access. The average person would not know how to use the library and going into an organisation to get help could be a challenge,

Maura answered that there is a lot of research around internet access and internet training, and from the work that has been carried out people appear to be able to access the service via the library, the neighbourhood office and other agencies. The team is trying to use their resources more efficiently, e.g. pulling people out of the queue and offering appointments to people who are not immediately homeless to revisit the office with a pre-booked appointment in a couple of days

Andrew Thompson stated that one of the strains on the NHS budget is people waiting to go to a hostel or are becoming homeless, and asked how much engagement is the homeless team having from that service? Andrew also stated that 1.76 million will go quite quickly, and asked how capacity could be increased. The rate of return in the private sector is quite low. 
Eric Shipton asked if the finance ran out, would the money be deducted from the HRA account.
Rob James responded that HRA money would not be used, and added that the point of carrying out work to prepare the family or individual is to try and break the cycle of homelessness. 1.7m over a 3 year period is to work with people in advance to prevent homelessness, i.e. mainstream activity. There is an area within the Act that enables people to be referred to the Housing team before they become homeless. Rob suggested that a 6 month period would enable the team to give feedback on outcomes. There will be a review on the budget, and the support grant will be reviewed to see how much money can be secured.
Rob James congratulated Maura Mulligan and her team for their hard work and added that other work is still being looked into i.e. staff job descriptions/ training and engaging with the trade unions.

Joan Goodwin asked the board to consider writing down any further questions due to time. 

Joan invited Karen Markall to update the Board on the Financial Inclusion Partnership. 
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	Birmingham Financial Inclusion Partnership: Supporting our Tenants - Karen Markall
Karen explained that her objective was to give a flavour on how the Partnership and Inclusion Team is working on supporting tenants. 

Financial Inclusion Strategy (2017-2020):

· Aim of the strategy is to help tenants:

· Prevent- identify and tackle the root causes of financial issues and increase financial capability 

· Survive- when disaster strikes, ensure that there is appropriate crisis support, and that citizens are aware of and are motivated to how to access it

· Recover- providing information, education and support to enable long term change (healthy behaviours) and resilience, i.e. sustainability
· Objectives:

· Financial Products & Services

· Advice, Information & Financial Education

· Food & Fuel

· Strategic Influence

· Employment, Education, Skills and Training

· Digital Inclusion

Recent Work:

· The team’s work has led to their involvement in the House of Lords report on tackling financial exclusion.
· Following the financial inclusion event in St Georges in 2017, a number of outcomes have followed:

· Aim to draw additional funding and also investing by covering the costs of bid writing training to capacity build the Children’s Centre which in turn will drive the changes

· A free debt advice surgery has been introduced

· The delivery of Digital and Financial Literacy training continues

· There will be:

· A sustainable (asset based) community development model

· An exciting new Arts based community cohesion project

· A youth employment programme

· Further outcomes from recent work have included:

· New tenant account- delivered through rent service for UC Claimants

· Promoting the take up of credit union accounts

· Employment and training for staff to support tenants with training and NEA around fuel poverty

· Advice and Information- there will be a financial advice mapping exercise for the city

· Gambling- Birmingham University have been commissioned to write a report on problem gambling in Birmingham
· Crime and Health- West Midlands Police and the NHS are working in partnership with us to support tenants where there are concerns around financial vulnerability

Delivering Advice and Information

· Vulnerability is a key issue

· PEP approach- Preventative, Early Intervention, Proactive

· This approach can prevent:

· Presenting as homeless- evictions

· Falling into debt- loan sharks and high cost lending

· Spiral of vulnerability- demand on services

· Prevent crime

Proactive Events and Campaigns

· Through financial capability events in 2017, information was given to 1164 people, advice to 126, with over 5000 attendees at the events

· Targeted campaigns on Fuel and Universal Credit help nearly 500 tenants over the winter

· Early intervention and Preventative measures for new tenants:

· Proactive- House 2 Home & Pre- tenancy strategy

· Early Intervention for Care Leavers- test and learn

· Last 2 months, started to support 30 care leavers who have become BCC tenants
· Working in partnership with children services- identifying funding opportunities, youth housing offers etc.

· Preventative- targeted information and advice for tenants

· Benefit Cap- supported over 400 families- report identifies learning, trends, best practice (LGA are interested in this approach)

· Crisis Support- in the last 2 months support over 20 families in crisis- root cause is vulnerability, e.g. mental health and lack of engagement, rent arrears

· Knowledge Hub- provided expert advice and knowledge to visiting officers to provide an immediate response to tenants. Over 80 officers provided support over the last 2 months

Malcolm Nicholls stated that the NEA has trained a lot of people in Birmingham, and asked why their names weren’t passed along to their teams. 

Karen Markall answered that she is happy to work with anyone who has the certificate to prove training.

Arron Blake-Knight asked if there was an opportunity to look at those families in temporary accommodation subject to the benefit cap.

Karen responded that she was keen to work with those families and would like to explore networking

Stuart Scandrett asked how long do the discretion payments take for a decision

Karen answered that there is a direct line, so a response is almost immediate

Neon X asked if they help people with their contract i.e. BT/Virgin line rental

Karen stated that they support people with budgeting advice, but suggests that if there are people with an issue with their contract, they should write to the company and explore how to address the issue. 

Joan Goodwin thanked Karen Markall for her presentation
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	Any Other Business
Andrew Thompson referred back to the discussion under Matters Arising about the constitution, and read aloud the paragraph under section 8 (page 11) of the Constitution, that subgroup agreed minutes and papers ‘shall be included in their reports to CHLB and shall be published after consideration (and comment, if required) by CHLB’. 

Joan Goodwin stated that this has never been the practice of the group; both subgroups work is reported back to CHLB through presentations, reports and chairs comments. They are not a union and highlighted that Andrew is the first person who has ever objected to the terms of reference not being followed.

Colin Hanno confirmed that he is aware that the Chair reports back on PMG and the Welfare Reform relevant work through the Chairs Comments. The Welfare Reform subgroups presentations via Karen Markall’s team and the PMG reports quarterly via the Chair of the Subgroup with the TQP HLB Report.

Andrew stated that he did not have a problem if the CHLB decided to give a verbal presentation or written presentation, the issue is agreeing a constitution that is not being followed.

Joan explained that the constitution has just been revised recently

Eddie Howard added that when he was chair of the PMG in the past he gave the same report every quarter and there were no issues. A chairs report is presented at every meeting. If a financial report is being requested, they can be obtained on the website.

Joan added that the 3 new amendments that were agreed in 2015 have only recently been added in January 2018.

Colin Hanno explained that the new constitution had been sent to all chairs, which should then have been given to all members. 

Andrew Thompson requested a copy of the constitution. Colin Hanno to send.

Andrew Thompson reported that 100 properties were without hot water for a week. The contact centre was contacted, 50 of the properties were sheltered, and there has been no heating, no hot waters and no fan heaters were given. He asked for a proper response template to be devised to support in the event of a similar incident. Andrew also asked for an explanation about the new sprinkler programme.

Rob James responded that the issue of heating will be addressed; the out of hours officer has acknowledged the queries and in addition Martin Tolley will be contacted. In regards to the sprinklers, there have been a series of events regarding the installation of sprinklers. There was a report on 27th June 2017 outlining BCC response to the Grenfell fire; in the report it outlined the immediate action that is being taken, and the engagement activities undertaken by staff. The Council’s intention is to obtain government funding to install the sprinklers. The estimated cost of installation is £31 million, which could be explored via capital receipts. The scrutiny committee has discussed these intentions and has determined that the Council Cabinet should reconsider making an amendment to the programme, but this is on hold until cabinet meets. Budget has been approved, and the intentions are to fit the sprinklers but Scrutiny committee is going to look at the capital programme to determine what basis the cabinet has to reconsider. There will be an executive report before any decision is reversed.
Zafar Mir stated that he did not receive an agenda for this meeting, and called Colin Hanno and left a voicemail. Zafar asked Colin why he did not receive a response to his call.

Colin Hanno replied that he was not aware of a voicemail message left on his phone, as he would have called Zafar back. In regards to the agenda, once it was finalised it was sent to all TPOs to send to members. 

The Chair closed the meeting at 8.30pm

	
	The next meeting for City Housing Liaison Board
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